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BACKGROUND

In recent years, silent or near-silent vehicles such as hybrid electric cars and motorbikes have become more commonplace. Their popularity has grown along with increased public concern regarding climate change and fuel scarcity. It is expected that usage of silent vehicles will continue to flourish.

This trend is of great concern to people who are blind or vision impaired around the world because it increases the safety hazards already present in pedestrian travel. At the moment, a pedestrian who is blind or vision impaired can usually hear a car approaching because of the noise its engine makes. This means that even if there are no other safety precautions such as audiotactile crossing indicators someone who is blind or vision impaired can cross a road independently and be relatively assured of their safety. If vehicles become silent, this will no longer be the case.

Because the adoption of silent vehicles is a recent trend, there has been little research done to examine the best ways to ensure the safety of people who are blind or vision impaired while allowing a large number of silent vehicles on roads and footpaths. Options which may help include:

(a) Fitting the vehicles with a noise-making device which can be heard from a distance. This option raises concerns that there will be higher levels of noise pollution, or that the sound will be ineffective on busy roads.
(b) Providing a device for people who are blind or vision impaired to carry which would indicate that a vehicle is oncoming. This option raises concerns that people who are blind or vision impaired already carry a great deal of adaptive equipment.

(c) Changing road safety laws to ensure that pedestrian safety is given priority. This option leaves the onus upon drivers who may be more or less educated about their responsibilities.

POSITION
Given the lack of information about which solution or combination of solutions is best, Blind Citizens Australia does not support any longer term solutions at this stage. Rather, we call upon the State, Territory and Federal Governments and motoring sector to:

1. Provide funding for research into the most effective methods to enable people who are blind or vision impaired to be safe on roads and walkways which are used by silent vehicles;

2. Provide resources to monitor both statistical and anecdotal evidence of issues with silent vehicles. To assess the impact on people who are blind or vision impaired will mean examining both the safety of silent vehicles and the impact their existence has on day-to-day mobility; and
3. Be innovative in shaping best practice in pedestrian safety through: 
a. Education campaigns targeted at the drivers of silent vehicles. This should be an immediate priority when governments undertake schemes to promote silent vehicle adoption by offering subsidies or changing government purchasing policies; and

b. The early adoption of an evidence based model aimed at improving the safety of people who are blind or vision impaired.
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